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NZIA Council
Christina van Bohemen and Tim Melville Report in From the Council Chambers

WISHING YOU ALL A SAFE AND 
HAPPY CHRISTMAS
As ever we would like to thank our wonderful customers for their ongoing 
support throughout 2014 and trust we can look after you and your 
requirements throughout the coming year.
Thank you also to Nat and the team for giving us the opportunity to show 
our appreciation.
Best wishes from Mac, Julie, Peter and Ritesh.

On Mayoral Drive in the City
Ph 303 4716    copy@copybook.co.nz    www.copybook.co.nz

Following receipt of the Report of the Organisational Review and 
a strategic planning day in September, Council adopted the draft 
strategic plan prepared by the working group. (Pip Cheshire, 
Teena Hale Pennington, Guy Marriage, Tim Melville, Christina van 
Bohemen).  This document, which will be published in full via a link 
in The Bulletin, gives direction to the NZIA Council as the governing 
body and to the Institute’s services and activities as carried out by 
the Chief Executive and the team at National Office.

The development of a strategic plan was one of the 
recommendations of the Network Organisational Review prepared 
earlier this year. See the Bulletin of 16 May for a link to this 
document. 
	
The strategic plan confirms a vision:
To improve the quality of life in New Zealand through architecture
and the mission is:
To be the voice of New Zealand Architecture
Underlying this is the value proposition that such an approach is: 
Better for the profession and the country.

The articulation of a clear direction gives meaning to the 
Objects of the Institute. The Strategic Plan is structured around 
priorities relating to the public and clients, leadership, members, 
knowledge, innovation and culture and that the management of 
the organisation will use the resources efficiently and effectively in 
meeting the goals. The council has adopted a list of actions that 
specifically respond to the agreed priorities.

The proposed plan reflects the sentiments captured in the recent 
review where it was noted that the membership thought that the 
Institute needed to be more actively engaged with, and advocating 
for, architecture at a number of levels – government and industry 
partners as well as the public. While there has long been a degree 
of engagement by the Institute with government and sector groups, 

there has been a significant increase in and development 
of partnerships and working relationships, and some public 
engagement in the last twelve months or so. Much of this is 
reported in The Bulletin.

The development of the strategic direction has prompted a 
review of the rules with some changes proposed. The draft 
changes will be circulated to members prior to the AGM in May 
2015.

Some of these changes are procedural, or they tidy up anomalies 
in the rules. Others are more substantive and should encourage 
debate and discussion. The membership will be advised via an 
email update, and there will also be an opportunity to find out 
more at the February conference as well as at Branch AGMs next 
year.

One such proposal is for the Institute to change its name to the 
New Zealand Institute of Architecture. 

The rationale is that the Institute needs to be well positioned to 
influence public thinking and decision makers on the importance 
of architecture.  The public and government need to know that 
quality architecture matters.  The Institute can be the leading 
organisation with the knowledge, expertise and with a focus on 
architecture (the outcomes), rather than primarily focused on the 
interests of its members. In other words, the trusted advisor.

The New Zealand Institute of Architecture would clearly 
signal that the organisation and its members represent expert 
knowledge on architecture in New Zealand. Such an organisation 
would be attractive for a range of people in the industry, who 
otherwise have no professional support organisation, to join as 
affiliates or allied professionals as well as the public who may 
wish to join as “Friends of Architecture”. 

Continued on inside back cover...



In response to this update at the Branch meeting, there was 
discussion about the “brand” and also questions about the 
rondel. These matters are being considered and members may 
be reassured that the rondel would be still be part of the branding 
of NZIA architects – a part of the larger architecture umbrella 
organisation.

So while resting over the Christmas break, members might like to 
give some thought as to whether a name change would be the way 
to ensure that the pre eminence of architects in the design sector 
and in the construction industry is maintained, and the moral high 
ground seized!  The Council is keen for the membership to engage 
in discussion and debate about the issue and more information will 
be forthcoming.

It’s important to note that in developing the Strategic Plan there is 
no intention to reduce the services provided to members. There is a 
whole work stream that will be looking at improving CPD – content 
and method delivery, the graduate development programme as 
well as improved liaison with branches and ensuring the Council 
is more effective with Councillors having special interest portfolios 
that are supported by the team at National office and member 
experts around the country.

Venice: Council was updated on the closure of the 2014 Venice 
Exhibition, the final budget and return of the exhibition. Fingers 
are crossed that elements of the NZ Venice Architecture Biennale 
exhibition arrive home in time and in one piece to be displayed at 
the in:situ conference including the whatarangi carved by Tristan 
Marler. Planning is underway for the 2016 Biennale Exhibition. 
While the lead in time is significantly longer than when Council 
agreed to participate in this year’s exhibition, it is still quite a tight 
timeframe. Much has been learned from this year’s event and 
Council approved a structure for managing the process. Related 
to this is the creation of a Trust, to be known as the Architecture 
Aotearoa Charitable Trust, which will be a vehicle for managing 
funding for Venice and other donations. 

Budget: Council approved the budget for 2015 which included 
an increase to Auckland Branch funding to support the increased 
activity with student members. Additional funding was also 
approved for administrative services to support the team working 
on the PAUP.

Report of the CE: The Bulletin is the most effective and regular 
update of the office of  the NZIA, but Teena updated the Council 
on Risk Based Consenting issues in Christchurch, a review of the 
Graduate Development Programme following a recent survey of 
participants, reporting on recent CPD programmes and related 
technological developments.  The website update is well underway 
with the engagement of a team to deliver a revamped website 
by the AGM next year. This includes a review of content and the 
provision of functions, clarity of information for the general public 
about architecture as well as functions to improve member access 
to information and branch activities around the country.
 
Council got through a full agenda with good discussion about 
the strategic plan and proposed rule changes. There is a sense 
that Council has worked through the review process and given 
some shape to the various recommendations. It has reconfirmed 
the organisation’s commitment to  member services while working 
to strengthen and widen advocacy for the built environment..  CSvB
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CHAIR’S REPORT: Lindley Naismith

Draft Auckland Branch Budget for 2015: Treasurer Michael Thomson 
and I met CE Teena Pennington to discuss the draft Auckland Branch 
budget in preparation for submitting it to the Council meeting at the 
beginning of December. In particular we discussed the request by 
David Gibbs (managing the NZIA/UDF submissions) for $20k for 
Unitary Plan hearings support next year, and the implications for the 
Auckland budget, particularly with respect to pressure the Branch’s 
ongoing support for Auckland Conversations, Committee for 
Auckland and Futuna Trust. Subsequently Councillors Christina van 
Bohemen and Tim Melville have formally requested that the matter 
of Auckland Branch’s Unitary Plan Costs be included on the Council 
meeting agenda. The current strategy is that the branch contributes 
$5k and that we ask the NZIA for $15k.

NZIA/NZPI: President Pip Cheshire and I attended the presentation by 
Brent Toderian talk as guests of NZ Planning Institute. In the process 
of expressing our appreciation for the gesture he has initiated some 
momentum for an event – “a social thing, something lighthearted, 
perhaps a debate” hosted by the Auckland Branch, perhaps at Zurich 
House in late February. The next move would be to get together with 
Pip and the NZPI to hatch a plan. Has the Events team recovered 
from AAW14 yet?

NZIA Strategic Plan Update to Branch: Teena has reported that work 
has been undertaken on the draft strategic plan and a first draft of 
a revised Institute’s rules and that she and Pip are keen to consult 
with the Branches on the draft strategy and direction of any potential 
rule changes. This will probably involve them attending one of our 
monthly meetings and is likely to happen next year now. 

Graduate Professional Development: The ‘Town & Gown’ events for 
graduating students is proposed in the first week of December for 
SoaP (see Bobby Shen’s report, also for an update on the workshops 
proposed last report) 

Live Auckland Branch Calendar and Events Schedule – Up for 2015: 
Jennifer Myers has begun loading next year’s NZIA events in online 
Cloud-based shared-calendar www.teamup.com. A tutorial and test 
run is proposed for tomorrow’s meeting.

Architecture+Women: Activities proposed for 2015; Seminar 
Series next year – May ? Suggestion for international speaker for 
NZIA National Practice Series E.g. Establishing/Starting  Practice 
or Alternative Practices. February Conference. Networking with 
international women speakers (sponsor desirable). A site visit/venue. 
Mentoring session panel or discussion or seminar.  NZIA, A+W, 
University, participant involvement/interest.  

Awards and Local Awards Convenor: Awards entries open 20 

November and close 20 February. Jury shortlisting meeting should 
occur immediately following this (prior to the end of February). 
Jury tours undertaken in the month of March-beginning of April. 
Local award function to be in the months of May or June. Three 
good candidates for the Auckland branch convenor have been 
approached, largely on the basis of their having been on a Local Jury 
over the last 14 years.  

St David’s Church Under Threat: I have been included in 
correspondence from the Friends of St Davids. See Adam’s report.

Committee for Auckland and Future Auckland Leaders Programme: 
For the branch to have continued access to the excellent FAL 
programme we must remain members of the committee for 
Auckland.  With the pressure on the budget from the UP hearings 
process the FAL ‘alumni’ have been prevailed upon to work out a 
way to extensively subsidise the branch’s  contribution, led by FAL  
Marrianne Riley.  More on this next meeting. 

Auckland Urban Design Panel: The 10 Years of AUDP anniversary 
book, “Inter-View: The contribution of urban design panels to 
Auckland’s urban story”, was launched on 28 October.  We promoted 
the book in last Friday’s Bulletin and as sponsors have copies to 
distribute. Ideas for worthy recipients please.

The Fine Print: November

http://www.teamup.com/


SECRETARY & TREASURER  REPORT: Michael Thomson

All good. Architecture Week invoices all in and final costs are 
within budget. Updated budget including allowance for Unitary 
Plan support costs to be discussed at meeting.Reminder that 
we have a natural year balance date and any more use of funds 
must be invoiced by 31 Dec. 

UOA REPORT: Michael Milojevic

Last week’s MArch(Prof) student thesis reviews at the UoA 
Newmarket campus across Tuesday-Thursday engaged dozens 
of architects from regions near and far and concluded with a 
celebratory Studio 14 exhibition opening reception last Friday. 
From a shortlist of a dozen exceptional theses, four projects 
will represent UoA SoAP at the NZIA Graphisoft Student Design 
Awards in late November. 

Towards the end of the month, Assoc. Prof. Uwe Rieger 
coordinated Studio Christchurch’s collaborative CityUps project 
at FESTA with sister schools in Christchurch and Auckland, 
supported and realised by a huge cast of School staff and 
students. In January, Rieger together with Alessandro Melis and 
myself will run the Studio Christchurch Summer School, in which 
international and New Zealand-based students will engage in a 
joint program sited in New Brighton. The School’s 015 Studio 
Iberia, located at the Universidade Autonoma de Lisboa in 
March-April has 78 participants in four year levels.

The final Fast Forward speaker, the Warren Trust-supported 
SoAP International Architect in Residence, Prof George Baird 
[Daniels School of Architecture, Landscape and Design, U of 
Toronto] led the design review of his joint studio with Lynda 
Simmons and delivered lectures in Auckland, Wellington and 
Christchurch. In the middle of the month, Prof Andrew Barrie 
opened “How Did Architects Respond Immediately After 3/11? - 
The Great East Japan Earthquake”, a large and excellent Japan 
Foundation exhibition held at the NICAI Student Centre SoAP 
until 21 November.

At the DINZ BEST Awards staff and student projects from the 
School did well, winning three gold and two silver awards. 
Andrew Barrie’s Shigeru Ban: Cardboard Cathedral won gold in 
the Graphic category, Yusef Patel and Sam Wood, and Sacha 
Milojevic got gold in the Spatial category, and Sara Lee with Mike 
Davis as well as Raimana Jones each got a silver in the Spatial 
category.

UOA STUDENT REPORT: Sam Aislabie 

Classes have now ceased and most students will be finishing 
their exams and final assignments this week before kicking back 
for the three month summer holiday. Some, however, will be 
looking forward to an early start with Studio Christchurch kicking 
off in early January and running until mid-February. The studio 
will involve designing a medium density mixed-use development 
in New Brighton.
A number of Summer scholarships have been awarded to 
students progressing from the BAS to Masters next year offering 
them the opportunity to pursue a field of research with a staff 
member in preparation for the more research driven thesis year.
Over Labour weekend the whole of the second year BAS 
students went down to Christchurch to partake in CityUps, part 
of the Festival of Transitional Architecture along with groups from 
Unitec, CPIT and Vic. By and large the installations were well 
received and commended for bringing some energy back into 
the central city with one UoA project unofficially being named the 
winner by a local newspaper.

UNITEC STUDENT REPORT: Jonnel Mamauag

The previous month of October closes the semester for many 
in the 3rd year class of the BAS programme. Many are off to 
their respective holidays, but a few still remain for some end-
of-year exams. Final design crits for the year were concluded 

during late October and early November for the Undergrad and 
Postgrad levels. Postgrad student work are currently on display 
in and around UNITEC’s Building One, in the Mount Albert 
campus. This coming month also brings “Grad Fest 2014” and 
the publication of Asylum 2014, which exhibits some selected 
student work. This caps off the regular architecture year for 2014. 

Update on the Studio19 build for 2014 – the build currently is 
on its last phases with the majority of the in-campus build done, 
there is the next phase of actually getting those prefabricated 
panels on-site, and assembled. Issues on the actual excavation 
on site and the slab-on-grade were delayed due to weather, 
but is now on track for the next phase. With weather and 
completion of task kept on schedule, the build should conclude 
before Christmas. If not, the majority of the team are keen to 
stay on to finish what we all started. It’d be a great way to end 
the undergrad phase of the team’s architectural education with 
putting theory into practice, and with immense development of 
our collective knowledge.  

GRADUATE DEVELOPMENT: Bobby Shen

Looking forward to the Town and Gown event at UoA early 
December which will serve as an ‘end of thesis’ celebration as 
well as the usual informative discussion around registration and 
the job search – as highlighted by Van, this is more important for 
the Auckland students as they aren’t required to search for job 
experience.
Since last month, the idea of the “how to find an architecture job” 
workshop has been proposed to work around the architecture 
conference early next year, exposing students and graduates to 
the variety of architectural practice types out there. There is a 
chance to have wider audience engagement also.
Many experienced working graduates are working towards the 
registration process for 2015. In lieu of the preparatory work 
involved, first half of next year would be a good time for the 
customary ‘study group’ forming networking event as well as a 
more focussed seminar. 
Initial idea for seminar around ‘risk’ as it seems to be on the tip 
of everyone’s tongue in industry and study groups. Any other 
suggestions of seminar ideas for graduates welcome.

DESIGN ADVOCACY / AAA LIASON: Jo Aitken

Promoting Design - Cultural App: Due to both funding restrictions 
and the recent influx of event and activity type apps on the 
local market, the app proposal has been scaled down to a new 
website. This will have new posts on a regular basis, related to 
Design and the City, that can be shared on social media. It is 
possible that this could be developed into an app in the future, if 
desired. 

Advocating design through the procurement process: Changing 
the procurement process – the need for a design-based 
assessment (DBA), in addition to or in lieu of the qualification-
based assessment (QBA) –this idea still needs to be pursued. 

Promoting Design: New ideas for discussion: Public awareness 
and participation - the last report mentioned the addition of a 
new category at the National Awards, a People’s Choice Award. 
This is being looked into by the NZIA. 
An interactive residential app for people looking to renovate 
or build a new home. A lot of the information would be based 
on the already established ‘talk to an architect’ website, which 
would remain. There would be additional features tied into it to 
make it a useful and fun tool, with the ultimate aim of promoting 
good design and encouraging consumers that hiring an 
architect can provide a higher quality design that can answer 
their brief better than alternative procurement solutions. A more 
interactive app could also be used as a data collection resource 
for the NZIA to better understand what drives consumers in the 
residential housing market. Running bi-monthly or quarterly 
seminars for consumers looking to build or renovate may also 
assist in the process of more people understanding the value of 
good design. This idea would need further resource to move any 
further.



URBAN PORTFOLIO (UIG): David Gibbs

Urban Works Series: Rick Walden, CEO of the City Integration 
Group talked on 14th October to a well-attended meeting on 
the role, structure and ambitions for City-Centre ‘Frameworks’.  
The first of these frameworks to be release is the Downtown 
Framework, which contains the controversial proposal to sell 
Queen Elizabeth Square to Precinct Properties. Rick outlined 
the public good projects that are expected will be delivered 
to enhance the waterfront resulting from that sale. We will 
invite Rick back to talk in the New Year, when plans are further 
advanced on other framework plans.
Simon Harrison is organising a talk by Carl Ellaway, Senior 
Geospatial Analyst, Auckland City about the modelling that he 
and others have prepared to determine the capacity that may 
arise from implementation of the Unitary Plan. This information 
has been carried into Council’s recently released Capacity For 
Growth Study.  The study attempts to measure residential and 
business capacity enabled by the Unitary Plan.
There have been concessions in the past from senior Council 
officers including, Chief Planning Officer, Dr Roger Blakeley 
that, in its current form, the Unitary Plan is very unlikely to 
deliver the planned capacity of 280,000 new dwellings within 
the rural urban boundary by 2041. This study suggests some 
of the deficit may be achievable, but the devil is in the detail.

Auckland Unitary Plan: NZIA has been well represented at 
recent pre-hearing meetings and mediations. The prehearings 
have been a procedural matter just to establish that submitters 
agree with the pathways that has been set down by Auckland 
Unitary Plan Independent Hearings Panel (AUPIHP) for the 
various topics and who will be representing the submitters. 
The AUPIHP place a great deal of store on mediations defining 
and hopefully limiting the scope of hearings needed on each 
topic. Experience so far suggest that hope is misplaced. 
Hearings at which NZIA representatives will present expert 
witness testimony begin later this month.

HERITAGE PORTFOLIO: Adam Wild

Auckland’s Modernist Heritage: It is time we had a higher 
regard for our modernist heritage. If our concern for the 
“celebration of architecture” and the “elimination of bad 
building” (two of the nine tenets of the Architecture Centre’s 
manifesto) are reflected in the Branch’s concern for the Civic 
Administration Building and Housing New Zealand’s Symonds 
Street Flats then they must equally apply to these Category A 
building. If we are to learn from the Architecture Centre then 
we must be proactive in defence of architecture. “Controversy 
has a positive role in architecture” – the Architecture Centre 
manifesto. Heritage New Zealand [HNZ] intend to list the 
former Brain Brake House in Titirangi. HNZ advise that a 
decision on the proposal has been deferred to December 
2014. 

The PAUP: RPS historic heritage and special character is to 
be heard by the Independent Hearings Panel at the beginning 
of December and evidence due by Wednesday the 12th of 
November. Further heritage topics appear in the New Year and 
will see further hearings by mid-2015. 

The Work of Sir Basil Hooper: In collaboration with the 
NZIA Southern Branch in Dunedin we are collaborating in 
establishing an exhibition of the work of Sir Basil Hooper. 
Hooper‘s body of work had particularly strong representation 
in our two regions. 

St David’s Church, Khyber Pass Road: A number of factors 
have seen the threat of demolition of this important building 
increase to a point that demolition appears imminent without 
wider public pressure on the Presbyterian Church, Council, 
and Heritage NZ. Auckland’s traditional demolition season 
(the Christmas/New Year period) is fast approaching. An 
organisation, the Friends of St David’s, has formed and rallied 
strong support. Their website provides useful background to 
the issues as they stand today: www.saintdavidsfriends.org.nz. 
We are actively supporting the Friends of St David’s.

ENVIRONMENT PORTFOLIO (EIG): Hannah Penlington

Not much to report from the environmental side of things. No 
event this month due to the recent NZIA Resene Sustainability 
Series across the country which was fantastic. Jerome Partington 
and Bill Reed were both very insightful and engaging. 

TECHNICAL PORTFOLIO (TIG): Michael Middlebrook

Our October Technical Presentation was an excellent talk by 
John Sutherland on roofs that work, roofs that don’t and some of 
the issues to look out for.  One critical point was that architects 
need to get up on the roofs we design and make sure they 
have been built correctly.  To enable this, the Contractor needs 
to provide safe access for the architect and that the inspection 
needs to be carried out by someone with the appropriate 
experience.  John also showed us a range of roof examples 
including durable old roofs some of which would be difficult 
to get consent on these days; and some of the great roofs of 
various types and materials from round the world.
We also had a good discussion after the presentation on roofs 
and more general technical issues which about half the audience 
stayed for.  Toward the end of that it was agreed that there are 
currently few opportunities for this type of large group open 
discussion between practitioners and that perhaps we should 
make this a feature of future presentations.

PROCUREMENT, CONTRACT & PRACTICE / ACCAG: Neil 
Martin

Practice Issues Group: The second Practice Issue Group session 
of the current series was held on 4 November. Thanks to Graham 
Crust and John Hawkins for their insights into the legislation 
behind ‘Risk Base Consenting’ and recent experiences in 
Christchurch. This is an important issue for the profession 
moving forward and would warrant further treatment in this forum 
or at a national level.
There is one remaining PIG session this year on 2 December 
2014. The subject is teaching architectural practice and the 
changing profession. The speakers are Bill MacKay and Euan 
Mackellar. Members should be fully engaged in this subject, 
having responded to Paul Jackman’s request for feedback ( 
NZRAB email 30-10-2014) on standards of education , graduate 
knowledge and levels of professionalism in the context of 
increasing legislative complexity in the building industry, and be 
keen to engage in discussion at this talk.
At this stage the programme is anticipated to continue on the 
first Tuesday of each month in March, April and May 2015. There 
have been a few suggestions for subjects and speakers. We 
would welcome further suggestions for speakers or subjects of 
key interest. Those with ideas please email nm@jasmax.com. 

Auckland Council Customer Advisory Group: The next meeting is 
Thursday 4 December 2014.  Report ends.

COMMITTEE FOR AUCKLAND F.A.L / A+W LIAISON: 
Courtney Kitchen

No report for A+W this month.  FAL programme continues 
with business cases for legacy projects due 21st November.  
I’m working with a group called Growing Generations which 
establishes partnerships between Aged Care Facilities and 
Scout/Guide/DoE groups to engage and interact while growing 
vegetable gardens.

EVENTS & FACEBOOK: Jess Barter & Maggie Carroll

All financial accounts have now been settled in relation to 
Architecture Week and it appears to be fairly much on budget 
despite concerns there would be overruns. A debrief session 
with a core team has been planned for next week in preparation 
for next year’s event. 

The Facebook account is continuing to gain new followers. 

http://www.saintdavidsfriends.org.nz
mailto:nm@jasmax.com

